
April 3, 2025

The Honorable Robert F. Kennedy Jr. 
200 Independence Avenue, S.W.
Washington, D.C. 20201

Dear Secretary Kennedy, 

We write to express our grave concern at the recent actions by the Department of Health and 
Human Services (HHS) to freeze tens of millions of dollars in funding for the Title X program 
(Title X), the nation’s only federal program dedicated to family planning. Freezing these funds 
will unquestionably result in the loss of health care for many of the millions of people that Title 
X supports annually, making our country less healthy. 

For almost 50 years, Title X has served as a cornerstone of safety-net care. Championed by then-
Congressman George H.W. Bush and signed into law by President Nixon, Title X allows a 
diverse network of providers to deliver high-quality care to low-income, uninsured, or 
underinsured individuals confidentially. Title X health centers served 2.8 million people in FY 
2023, administering high-quality family planning and sexual health care, including cancer 
screenings, testing and treatment for sexually transmitted infections, contraceptive services and 
supplies, pregnancy testing, and other essential health care services. These centers offer care to 
populations that often face severe structural and systemic barriers to accessing quality health 
care, including individuals with no or insufficient insurance and rural and underserved 
communities.

Freezing funds for this essential program will harm communities that otherwise may not have 
access to care.  In 2016, 60% of the women who received birth control from a Title X health 
center shared that it was their only source of health care the previous year. These health centers 
are also an essential resource for preventative care in the communities they serve. In 2023, the 
program provided cervical cancer screenings for more than 430,000 people, and for every dollar 
spent, these preventive and family planning services save at least seven dollars in later Medicaid 
expenses.1 In addition to direct clinical care, Title X also supports critical infrastructure needs for
health centers, including new medical equipment and staff training that are not reimbursable 
under Medicaid and commercial insurance. This infrastructure is vital to ensuring safe, high-
quality care at health centers which serve and provide basic health services to underserved 
populations. 
1 Lord-Biggers, M. & Friedrich-Karnik, A. (2025, February). Features and Benefits of the Title X Program. Guttmacher
Institute



We are outraged that reports suggest that this funding is being frozen because of claims that it 
might support “diversity, equity, and inclusion.” This is another way of saying that this program 
is used to help people of color access care. Nearly half of the people served each year by Title X 
are people of color, the vast majority are people with low-incomes and most Title X users are 
women.2 A federal program’s ability to provide care to people from historically marginalized and
underserved communities does not make it wrong or illegal. To suggest otherwise implies that 
HHS would determine who is worthy of taxpayer dollars based on the color of their skin.  
Congress created Title X to address the needs of underserved populations across our country, 
regardless of background, and it has demonstrated success in doing so for 50 years. 

We urge you to restore all appropriated funding for Title X providers and instead invest fully in 
the program which has helped people access essential health care for almost 50 years. 

On behalf of our 2.8 million constituents and women across the country who depend on Title X’s
services, we also request a prompt reply to coordinate a meeting on this matter. We look forward
to introducing you to the providers, community leaders, and patients from our districts who 
understand better than anyone else the importance of this program. We hope your agency will 
not be so reckless as to upend nearly half a century of bipartisan achievement and place Title X 
on the DOGE chopping block without hearing firsthand the consequences of that action.

Sincerely,

Judy Chu 
Chair, Contraception, Family 
Planning & Education Task 
Force
Reproductive Freedom 
Caucus

Diana DeGette
Co-Chair, Reproductive 
Freedom Caucus

Ayanna Pressley
Co-Chair, Reproductive 
Freedom Caucus

Teresa Leger Fernández
Chair
Democratic Women's Caucus

Lizzie Fletcher
Member of Congress

Sharice L. Davids
Member of Congress

2 Killewald, P., Leith, W., Paxton, N., Rosenthal, I., Troxel, J., Wong, M., & Zief, S. (2024, September). Family 
planning annual report: 2023 national summary. Office of Population Affairs, Office of the Assistant Secretary for 
Health, U.S. Department of Health and Human Services



Nikema Williams
Member of Congress

Gerald E. Connolly
Member of Congress

Nydia M. Velázquez
Member of Congress

Gwen S. Moore
Member of Congress

Dwight Evans
Member of Congress

Brad Sherman
Member of Congress

Chrissy Houlahan
Member of Congress

LaMonica McIver
Member of Congress

Rashida Tlaib
Member of Congress

Sydney Kamlager-Dove
Member of Congress

Lori Trahan
Member of Congress

Darren Soto
Member of Congress

Delia C. Ramirez
Member of Congress

Danny K. Davis
Member of Congress

Seth Moulton
Member of Congress

Frederica S. Wilson
Member of Congress

Eugene Simon Vindman
Member of Congress

Marc A. Veasey
Member of Congress



Jerrold Nadler
Member of Congress

Becca Balint
Member of Congress

Mikie Sherrill
Member of Congress

Madeleine Dean
Member of Congress

Jennifer L. McClellan
Member of Congress

Rick Larsen
Member of Congress

Laura Friedman
Member of Congress

Stephen F. Lynch
Member of Congress

Joyce Beatty
National Leaders & 
Advocacy Organizations 
Liaison
Democratic Women's Caucus

John B. Larson
Member of Congress

Betty McCollum
Member of Congress

Derek T. Tran
Member of Congress

Nanette Diaz Barragán
Member of Congress

Lloyd Doggett
Member of Congress

Greg Stanton
Member of Congress

Juan Vargas
Member of Congress

Eleanor Holmes Norton
Member of Congress

Jimmy Panetta
Member of Congress



Paul D. Tonko
Member of Congress

Jared Huffman
Member of Congress

Scott H. Peters
Member of Congress

Jill Tokuda
Member of Congress

James P. McGovern
Member of Congress

Doris Matsui
Member of Congress

Dave Min
Member of Congress

Mary Gay Scanlon
Member of Congress

Emanuel Cleaver, II
Member of Congress

Sheila Cherfilus-McCormick
Chair
Global Women’s Issues Task 
Force
Democratic Women's Caucus

Mark DeSaulnier
Member of Congress

Suzanne Bonamici
Member of Congress

Terri A. Sewell
Member of Congress

Bonnie Watson Coleman
Member of Congress

Grace Meng
Member of Congress

Jake Auchincloss
Member of Congress

Dina Titus
Member of Congress

Lucy McBath
Member of Congress



Emilia Strong Sykes
Member of Congress

Veronica Escobar
Member of Congress

Jan Schakowsky
Member of Congress

Jim Himes
Member of Congress

Jasmine Crockett
Member of Congress

Kevin Mullin
Member of Congress

Joseph D. Morelle
Member of Congress

Kathy Castor
Member of Congress

Greg Landsman
Member of Congress

Chellie Pingree
Member of Congress

Zoe Lofgren
Member of Congress

Pramila Jayapal
Congressional Asian Pacific 
American Caucus Liaison
Democratic Women's Caucus

Josh Gottheimer
Member of Congress

Mike Quigley
Member of Congress

Marilyn Strickland
Member of Congress



Debbie Wasserman Schultz
Member of Congress

Gilbert Ray Cisneros, Jr.
Member of Congress

Andrea Salinas 
Congressional Hispanic 
Caucus Liaison 
Democratic Women's Caucus

Timothy M. Kennedy
Member of Congress

Robin L. Kelly
Member of Congress

Adriano Espaillat
Member of Congress

Ted W. Lieu
Member of Congress

Sara Jacobs
Member of Congress

Sarah McBride
Member of Congress

Robert J. Menendez
Member of Congress

Alexandria Ocasio-Cortez
Member of Congress

Luz M. Rivas
Member of Congress

Jim Costa
Member of Congress

Ritchie Torres
Member of Congress

Ami Bera, M.D.
Member of Congress

Ilhan Omar
Member of Congress

Bennie G. Thompson
Member of Congress

Seth Magaziner
Member of Congress



Lois Frankel
Member of Congress

Nikki Budzinski
Member of Congress

Mark Takano
Member of Congress

Melanie Stansbury
Member of Congress

Lateefah Simon
Member of Congress

Chris Pappas
Member of Congress

Mike Thompson
Member of Congress

Julie Johnson
Member of Congress

Shri Thanedar
Member of Congress

Julia Brownley
Member of Congress

Kelly Morrison
Member of Congress

Mark Pocan
Member of Congress

Summer L. Lee
Member of Congress

Lauren Underwood
Member of Congress

Maxine Dexter
Member of Congress

Deborah K. Ross
Member of Congress

Yassamin Ansari
Member of Congress

Donald Norcross
Member of Congress



Hillary J. Scholten
Member of Congress

Raul Ruiz, M.D. 
Member of Congress

Salud Carbajal
Member of Congress

Ro Khanna
Member of Congress

Angie Craig
Member of Congress

Sylvia R. Garcia
Member of Congress

Sarah Elfreth
Member of Congress

Norma J. Torres
Member of Congress

Henry C. "Hank" Johnson, Jr.
Member of Congress

Jahana Hayes
Member of Congress

Gregory W. Meeks
Member of Congress

George Latimer
Member of Congress

André Carson
Member of Congress

Val Hoyle
Member of Congress

Kristen McDonald Rivet
Member of Congress

Jimmy Gomez
Member of Congress

Maggie Goodlander
Member of Congress

Gabe Amo
Member of Congress



Shontel M. Brown
Member of Congress

William R. Keating
Member of Congress

Dan Goldman 
Member of Congress

Suhas Subramanyam
Member of Congress

Donald S. Beyer Jr.
Member of Congress

Joaquin Castro
Member of Congress

Katherine M. Clark
Member of Congress

Ed Case
Member of Congress

Sean Casten
Member of Congress

Alma S. Adams, Ph.D.
Member of Congress

Glenn Ivey
Member of Congress

Brittany Pettersen
Member of Congress

Johnny Olszewski, Jr.
Member of Congress

Suzan K. DelBene
Member of Congress

Debbie Dingell
Member of Congress

Nancy Pelosi
Member of Congress

Raja Krishnamoorthi
Member of Congress

Chris Deluzio
Member of Congress



Bradley Scott Schneider
Member of Congress

Greg Casar
Member of Congress

John Garamendi
Member of Congress

Wesley Bell
Member of Congress

Maxwell Alejandro Frost
Member of Congress

Robert C. "Bobby" Scott
Member of Congress

Mike Levin
Member of Congress

Valerie P. Foushee
Member of Congress

Joe Courtney
Member of Congress

Bill Foster
Member of Congress

Al Green
Member of Congress

Steve Cohen
Member of Congress

Pete Aguilar
Member of Congress

Kim Schrier, M.D.
Member of Congress

Troy A. Carter, Sr.
Member of Congress


